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NOTE: THESE ARE UNAPPROVED MINUTES ONLY. THEY WILL BE REVIEWED, POSSIBLY 
AMENDED AND APPROVED AT THE NEXT BOARD  MEETING. 


 
Minutes 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 
Board of Directors Meeting 


January 11, 2014 
 
Call to Order:  A quorum being present, the quarterly meeting of the IIA, Inc. Board of Directors was 
called to order at 10:05 on January 11, 2014 at the West Florida Library   by Virginia Moody, the 
outgoing President.   The required notice was posted on the Community Bulletin Board with more than a 
48-hour notice.  
 
Previous Board members present: Virginia Moody 
 
Current Board members present: Joe Ward, Glenn Barbee, Peg Gilmore, Donna Tinker, Leigh 
Dawkins, Brook Agers and Ray Moody 
 
Current Board members absent: None 
 
Others Present: Paul Becht and Martha Desposito 
 
Approval of Minutes: Joe Ward  moved to approve the minutes of the November 24, 2013, meeting, 
with Ray Moody seconding. Motion passed unanimously.  
 
Election of Officers:  
 
Peg Gilmore moved and Donna Tinker seconded the nomination of Brook Agers as President.  
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Peg Gilmore moved and Leigh Dawkins seconded the nomination of Donna Tinker as Vice 
President.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Keight Dawkins moved and ray Moody seconded the nomination of Peg Gilmore as Secretary.  
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Peg Gilmore moved and Donna Tinker seconded the nomination of Ray Moody as Treasurer.  
Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Election of Mandated Committee Chairs: 
 
Glenn Baree and Joe Ward seconded the nomination of Peg Gilmore as ACC Chair..  Motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
Ray Moody moved and Donna Tinker seconded the nomination of Glenn Barbee as Nominating 
Committee Chair.  Motion passed unanimously. 
  
Election of Chairs for Ad Hoc Committees of the BOD:  
 
 
 







 
Glenn Barbee moved and Ray Moody seconded the nomination of Joe Ward as Gate Committee 
Chair.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Leigh Dawkins was elected Chair of Community Lot and Gate Beautification Committee Chair by 
acclamation. 
 
Glenn Barbee  was elected Chair of Gate Camera Maintenance  Committee Chair by acclamation. 
 
Joe Ward moved and Glenn Barbee seconded the nomination of  Vann Goodloe as Roads 
Committee Chair..  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Donna Tinker moved and Joe Ward seconded the nomination of Paul Brecht as Chair of ROW, 
Greenways and Community Park Lawn Maintenance Committee..  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Ray Moody was elected Chair of the Finance Committee Chair by acclamation. 
 
Peg Gilmore was elected Chair of the History Committee Chair by acclamation. 
 
Election of Picnic Committee Chair was deferred until after discussion in New Business 
 
Dates for year: 
 
BOD meetings will be held at Brook Agers’ house at 4p on the following dates: 
 
 Sunday, April 6  
 Sunday, June 22 
 Sunday October 19 
 
It will be the President’s responsibility to post announcements on community Bulletin Board. 
 
Annual Association Meeting will be held at the PBUMCC at 6p on Monday, December 1.  Meeting 
room to be scheduled by Secretary. 
 
Community Picnic date deferred until after discussion in New Business. 
 
Reports: 
  
The following officers have binders:  Brook Agers, Donna Tinker, Ray Moody, and Joe Ward.  
Leigh Dawkins will get binder from Charlene Schulteis. 
 
Officer’s: 
 
President Report - None 
 
Treasurer Report  -  
 
Ray Moody reported there was little financial activity for the two months ended December 31, 
2013. The highlights are as follows: 
 


 Reimbursement of $1819 was received from Russell Bayou for their share of gate expenses 







for the fiscal year ended 1/31/2013. 
 $440 was deposited from the sale of gate remotes by Dale Boyd. 
 Paid legal expenses of $1382. 
 Paid gate repair expenses of $1332. 
 Expenses exceeded receipts by $2846. 
 Cash balance is $58,950 at December 31, 2013 
 Annual dues statements were just mailed. 


 
Discussion:  All invoices must be approved by Treasurer prior to payment by EPM.  Ray Moody 
will coordinate with EPM to set up procedure. 
 
Secretary Report -  None 
 
Committee-   
 
1.  ACC Committee - See attached. 
 
2.  Gate Committee – No report. 
 
3.  Gate Beautification/Garden Club: 
 
Leigh Dawkins presented two items: 
 
 1.  Recommendation of sign exchange between the entrance sign and the community    
      park sign. 
 2.  Protection of sod to prevent use as vehicle turning around area. 
 
Discussion:  After discussion of rocks vs. split rail fence, Ray Moody moved and Glenn Barbee 
seconded approval of expenditure of up to $1500 for split rail fence. 
 
4.  Gate Camera Maintenance: 
 
 Glenn Barbee reported no activity, hence no report. 
 
5.  Roads Committee   Given by Brook Agers for Vann Goodloe:  
 
The asphalt road repair has been completed on North Shore Court following the water line repair 
and is satisfactory.  I have met with Roads, Inc. and am in the process of obtaining a quote for the 
resurfacing project on North Shore Road, which has been approved for 2014.  If it is the pleasure of 
the Board, I will continue on the Road Committee for 2014. 
 
 
6.  ROW, Greenways & Community Park Lawn Maintenance Committee - No Report 
 
7.  Picnic Committee - deferred until New Business Discussion 
 
8.  Finance Committee - See Treasurer’s report. 
 
9.  History Committee - No report 
 







10.  Nominations Committee - No Report 
 
Old Business:  
 
Peg Gilmore follow up on Identifying committees, brief descriptions and missing charters:  Peg 
Gilmore distributed List of Committees Spread Sheet.  She will update for next meeting. 
 
Joe Ward update on fire hydrants:  Joe Ward advised that inspection is a county responsibility 
carried out by the fire department and that inspection has occurred for 2013. 
 
New Business: 
 
1.  Responsibility for overseeing military volunteers was assigned to the ROW, Greenways 
Committee. 
 
2.  After discussion as to various types of activities, the topic of  Picnic was tabled until next 
meeting. 
 
3.  Ray Moody moved and Joe Ward seconded the establishment of a Covenants Revitalization 
Committee.  Motion passed unanimously.  Ray Moody moved and Donna Tinker seconded Martha 
Desposito as Chair.  Motion passed unanimously.  Peg Gilmore moved and Joe Ward seconded Ray 
Moody as Co-Chair.  Motion passed unanimously. 
 
Ray set out the plan: 
  
 1.  Draft of combined covenants to be emailed to BOD members for review 
 2.  Schedule meeting with attorney 
 3.  Ballots mailed to membership. 
 4.  Work then begins to collect required # of signatures. 
 
Discussion as to advisability of combining existing covenants and amendments.  All in favor except 
Peg Gilmore opposed.    
 
Ray Moody introduced the idea of amending the covenants as to assessment approval at annual 
meetings as part of the Revitalization effort.  Peg Gilmore pointed out that revitalization requires 
51% vote of membership whereas change of Covenants requires 2/3 vote of membership.  Since 
there was a difference of opinion on this matter, this question will be presented to our attorney at 
the upcoming meeting. 
 
4.  Glenn Barbee seconded and Leigh Dawkins seconded that Glenn Barbee explore the possibility 
of a claim against BP for disruption of use of Community Park.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Adjournment: There being no other business, Joe Ward moved and Leigh Dawkins seconded that the 
meeting be adjourned. Motion carried unanimously and meeting was adjourned at 11:31 am.. 
 
Submitted by:      Approved by:  President 
Peg Gilmore 
Secretary 
 







 


ACC Report to 
Board of Directors 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 
January 11, 2014 


 
Committee Members:  Leigh Dawkins, Ramsey Greene; Dave Rigdon; Gary 
Wraalstad 
 
 
Under Construction: 
 
1.  Stoyer - 5768 Red Cedar Street - Addition 
 
2.  Allen - 16340 IP Road - New house 
 
Requests in Approval Process: 
 
1.  Pudsey  - 16314 North Shore Drive - New home construction 
 
 
Pending contact from property owner: 
 
1.  Windham - 5701 Red Cedar Street - New home construction 
 
2.  Lami - 5446 North Shore Road - Repaint house with color change 
 
 
Peg Gilmore, Chair 
 
 
 








DRAFT 
 
NOTE: THESE ARE UNAPPROVED MINUTES ONLY. THEY WILL BE REVIEWED, POSSIBLY 
AMENDED AND APPROVED AT THE NEXT BOARD MEETING. 
 
 


Minutes  
Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


Board of Directors Meeting 
April 6, 2014 


 
 


Call to Order:  A quorum being present, the quarterly meeting of the IIA, Inc. Board of 
Directors was called to order at 4:03pm on April 6, 2014, at the 5830 Red Cedar Street 
by Brooke Agers,  President.   The required notice was posted on the Community Bulletin 
Board with more than a 48-hour notice.  
 
Board members present:  Glen Barbee, Peg Gilmore, Leigh Dawkins, Donna Tinker, 
Brooke Agers, Joe Ward and Ray Moody 
 
Board members absent:   None 
 
Others Present:  Steve Grey, John Fennell, Tom Bender and Martha Desposito 
 
Visitors Comments: 
 
Tom Bender and John Fennell attended to offer their input regarding the outbuilding at 
5801 Red Cedar and referred to the 9-30-07 BOD meeting at which a motion was 
passed to send a letter to owners since their property was for sale) reminding them of 
their obligation under the compromise to remove the detached building when the 
property was sold or rented. Brooke Agers said that the sale was a short sale through a 
bank and that the fact that the building was outside the covenants was 
communicated to the closing agent.   A motion by Glen Barbee and seconded by Joe 
Ward to enforce removal at the end of the one-year current lease or when renter 
vacates, whichever comes first, passed unanimously.  Brooke Agers will direct EPM to 
send a letter to the current owner (who is active duty military in German) to inform him 
of our action. 
 
Tom Bender also attended to offer his input regarding the auction.  The entire corner will 
be auctioned.  Per Glen Barbee the original plat gave this property access to North 
Shore Drive.  However, the County decided that North Shore Road was inadequate to 
handle any increase of traffic and this property was denied access to North Shore 
Drive.  Brooke Agers will direct EPM to locate a previous letter written addressing this 
subject so a similar letter can be sent to Auctioneer. 
 
Steve Grey, our mowing contractor, asked for direction regarding mowing schedule for 
this year.  A motion by Donna Tinker and seconded by Peg Gilmore to go with the same 
schedule as last year but with one additional mowing carried unanimously. 







Martha Desposito appeared to present the following an update on the Revitalization 
effort. 
 
The attorney is checking to see if the legal descriptions can be conveyed to owners by 
disk rather than paper due to sheer volume. 
 
Regarding the ByLaws: 
 


1. ByLaws have to be changed to meet current Florida statutes prior to 
Revitalization of Covenants. 


2. All redundancies were removed. 
3.  Our Attorney also recommended changing the term of officers to one year 


because of the possibility of any change to the number of directors could 
conceivably result in a Director’s term being cut short which could then result in 
a suit by that Director.  A motion by Peg Gilmore and seconded by Glen Barbee 
to change the term of Board members to two years failed with Peg Gilmore, 
Glen Barbee and Donna Tinker voting for and Leigh Dawkins, Ray Moody, Joe 
Ward and Brooke Agers voting against. 


4. A motion by Ray Moody and seconded by Joe Ward to accept the ByLaws 
changes as recommended by our attorney carried unanimously. 


5.  The Bylaws have to be approved before sending the Revitaization package to 
state which will require a Special Meeting which will be held at the PBMCCC on 
April 28, 2014, at 6:30pm.  This meeting requires a seven days’ notice.  Brooke 
Agers will handle booking of room and notices and posting the revised ByLaws 
with red markings to the Website.  The notice will refer owners to Website or 
direct them to request a hard copy. 
 


Regarding the Covenants: 
 


1.  The Covenants were changed to be consistent with Florida state law. 
2.  Conflict between interest rate in ByLaws (18%) and Covenants (9%) was resolved 


by changing ByLaws to 9%.   
3. Legal description removes townhouses and Russell Bayou but leaves everything 


else in tact. 
4. All signed Joiners will go to Martha who will review (in an attempt to keep costs 


down) prior to delivery to our attorney. 
 
A motion by Joe Ward and seconded by Donna Tinker to accept the revised 
Covenants carried unanimously. 
 
Approval of Minutes:  Donna Tinker moved to approve the minutes of the 1-11-2014 
meeting, with Leigh Dawkins seconding. Motion passed unanimously.  
 
Officer’s – 
 
President Report - None 
Treasurer Report – See Finance Committee Report 
Secretary Report -  Peg Gilmore, Secretary, presented the following report. 







 
Kyle Roberts of 5597 Innerarity Circle stated at the last annual meeting that he had paid 
two impact fees of $500 each.  He later reiterated this to Brooke Agers. 
 
I reviewed the History and found that on 7-12-2009 the BOD passed a motion to assess a 
second impact fee of $500 for the continuing construction. 
 
I asked EPM if this had ever been paid.  They said that it had not. 
 
I called Mr. Roberts and explained that I was researching the possibility of his being due 
a refund and asked if he had paid the second impact fee.  He confirmed what EPM 
told me:  he did not pay and second impact fee. 
 
Committee Reports:   
 
ACC Committee – See Attached 
 
Finance Committee – See Attached.   
 
Discussion – We have to be careful of new projects due to attorney fees being more 
than anticipated. 
 
Gate Committee –   Joe Ward reported that the outgoing gate is fixed.  The gate is so 
old that parts have to come from California, hence the one-week delay in getting it 
fixed. 
 
Roads Committee – See Attached 
 
Gate Camera Maintenance - Glen Barbee reported that a power outage tripped the 
breaker.  Breaker has been reset and timer will be reset when sunshine coincides with 
Glen’s availability. 
 
Community Lot & Gate Beautification Committee - 
 
Leigh Dawkins - we are happy to report that the gate entrance beautification project is 
complete. Our new split rail fence was installed by Kip Tinker and Al Dawkins and looks 
beautiful and is serving the purpose of preventing vehicles driving across our lawn and 
sprinkler system. Thanks to Kip and Al  for your hard work! 
 
Discussion:  Leigh introduced the topic of improving the Community Lot.  She presented 
pictures showing how ugly it is and how it could be improved, including: 


1.  Split rail fence across front 
2. Concrete picnic tables for which an anonymous donor has offered $1000 
3. Concrete walkway from road to dock 
4. Parking pad 


 
The matter was table until next meeting. 
 







 
ROW, Greenways & Community Park Lawn Maintenance Committee – No report 
 
Nominating Committee – No report 
 
Picnic Committee –On hold 
 
History Committee – No report 
 
Old Business: 
 


1. Committee identification, descriptions and charters – Peg Gilmore reported that 
the current committees are as listed above under Committee Reports.  She 
could find no charters for Finance, Covenants Revitalization, Gate, Nominating 
or History. 


 
2. Military volunteers – The Board decided to no longer use the volunteers because 


the work involved in taking care of them was more than anyone wanted to 
handle (scheduling, overseeing, feeding, etc.) in addition to their being more 
needy neighborhoods who could use their help.  Ray Moody will convey to 
Virginia Moody. 


 
3. Community Lot brick path – See discussion under Community Lot & 


Beautification. 
 


4. Front sign strips for letters – Since the sign at the gate was falling apart is was 
removed and replaced with the one from the Community Lot.  An attempt to fix 
the old Styrofoam sign will be attempted but there is low optimism is low as to 
whether this can be accomplished.  Modifying the wooden sign to accept the 
slide-in letters is being explored. 


 
5. Claim against BP for disruption of use of Community Park – Joe Ward reported 


that BP claims are now against New Horizons.  Glenn Barbee will follow up. 
 


6. Red Cedar Shed – See above discussion under Visitor’s Comments. 
 


7. Repainting poles at entry – Vann Goodloe will repaint with white paint. 
 
New Business:  
 


1. IIA Development Corporation water – Gulf Breeze is taking over billing.  
Upcoming county meeting is schedules to discuss pursuing property owned by 
Dennison’s.  Joe Ward will keep the Board apprized. 


 
2. Etheridge Property Management point of contact – With the resignation of 


Amber Carr, Ray Etheridge will be our point of contact. 
 







3. Speed bump on North Shore Drive -   Brooke Agers will talk to Vann about 
painting white markings on the street. 


 
4. Greenway Committee Chair – A potential committee chair volunteer Mike 


Pitinger, did not respond to overtures from Ken Bolton.  Ray Moody will check 
with Ken Bolton to se if he will continue as Chair.  If that fails, he will contact Kip 
Tinker to see if he would consider the job. 


 
5. Website – Brooke Agers will look into gaining access to the Website to ensure that 


postings are up to date. 
 


6. Directory – Virginia Moody and Andrea Wraalstad would like to include 
Revitalized Covenants in the handbook so they will hold off publication until that 
project is completed. 


 
Adjournment: There being no other business, Glen Barbee moved and Joe Ward 
seconded that the meeting be adjourned. Motion carried unanimously and meeting 
was adjourned at 6:51 pm. 
 
Submitted by:  Secretary   Approved by:  President 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







 
 
 


ACC Report to 
Board of Directors 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 
April 6, 2014 


 
Committee Members:  Leigh Dawkins, Ramsey Greene; Dave Rigdon; Gary Wraalstad 
 
 
Approved: 
 
 1.  Agers – Red Cedar – Change beige windows to white to match other existing white 
windows 
 
2.  Allen – 16340 IPR – Remove two trees:  one dead and one impinging on foundation 
 
3.  Mike Pitinger – 16320 IPR - Remove two trees:  one dead and one impinging on 
driveway 
 
Under Construction: 
 
None 
 
Completed: 
 
1.  Stoyer - 5768 Red Cedar Street - Addition 
 
2.  Allen - 16340 IP Road - New house 
 
Pending contact from property owner: 
 
1.  Pudsey  - 16314 North Shore Drive - New home construction 
 
 
 
 
 
Peg Gilmore, Chair 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 







 
Finance Report April 6, 2014 
 
Cash balance @ 3/31/14  $53,275 
Paid Roads Inc. in March    42,947 
EPM paid Hiles-Mcleod Insurance bill of $840 twice. Refund is in process. 
Unpaid assessments @ 3/31/14    11226 (vs. $11,443 @ 3/31/2013) Reminder 
statements mailed 2/25 
Legal fees: 


 
Total cost will probably be $15,000-20,000. 
 
 
 
 
 
Road Committee Report April 6, 2014 


 
1.  The resurfacing project for North Shore Road has been completed and I have 
confirmed that Roads, Inc. is in receipt of full payment. 
2.  The RED posts at the gate entrance will be repainted WHITE as recommended by the 
Landscaping Committee. 
3.  The OUTBOUND gate has been stuck open for more than one week. 
4.  Leigh contacted me about Community Lot improvements and the following applies: 
    a.  Resurfacing of the parking area in front of the Lot with asphalt is estimated to cost 
$6,000 and would provide one handicap spot and ten (10) regular parking spots. Area 
size to be resurfaced is 18' X 110'. 
    b.  Installing an asphalt access strip (4' X 162') from the road to the dock for handicap 
access is estimated to cost $2,000. 
    c.  If handicap access is installed, a wooden ramp would be needed for the dock. 
    d.  This is an "unbudgeted" item to accomodate one handicap person we know of. 
    e.  The Community Lot receives minimum use. 
    f.  Given our austere budget, minimal annual dues and higher priority items, 
recommend it not be funded or moved to the outyears for funding. 
 
Vann Goodloe 
Chair, Road Committee 


Coastal Law 10/13/2013 712 Meeting with Brooke,Peg, Virginia and Ray also draft letter to owners


Coastal Law 11/25/2013 650 MRTA issues and board notice


Coastal Law 12/23/2013 1000 Prepare for and attend annual meeting


Coastal Law 1/27/2014 1700 Work on MRTA project


Coastal Law 2/26/2014 4484 Work on MRTA project


8546








NOTE: THESE ARE UNAPPROVED MINUTES ONLY. THEY WILL BE REVIEWED, POSSIBLY 
AMENDED AND APPROVED AT THE NEXT ANNUAL MEETING. 
 


Minutes of Special Meeting 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


April 28, 2014 
 
Call to Order:  A quorum being present, a Special Meeting of Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 
was called to order at 6:30pm on April 28, 2014, at the Perdido Bay Methodist Church 
Community Center by Brooke Agers, President.   The required notice was posted on the 
Community Bulletin Board with more than a 48-hour notice.  
 
Board members present:  Brooke Agers, Donna Tinker, Glenn Barbee, Ray Moody, Joe Ward, 
Leigh Dawkins and Peg Gilmore 
 
Board members absent:  None 
 
Changes to ByLaws in preparation for Revitalization:  Martha Desposito presented the proposed 
changes to the ByLaws. 
 
Two additional changes were suggested as follows: 
 


1.  Under Section 2, Duties, Paragraph C, Subparagraph 1, Page 5 the word “fix” was 
changed to “propose. 


 
2.  Under Section XIV, Miscellaneous, Section 1, omit the words “except that the first fiscal 


year shall begin on the date of incorporation.” 
 
A motion by Vann Goodloe and seconded by Glenn Barbee to accept the ByLaws as 
presented with the two above changes carried by a vote as follows: 
 
 Attendees:  Yes – 54.  No – 2. 
 Proxies:  Yes – 122.  No – 1. 
 
Presentation by Gene Valentino, County Commissioner:  Mr. Valentino reviewed the status of the 
island’s water system, assuring everyone that there will be no interruption in our water service. 
 
He also reviewed future infrastructure proposals planned for our area. 
 
He turned the meeting over to Tom Lambert who explained Gulf Breeze’s role in running and 
maintain our water system.  He can be reached at 934-5100. 
 
Presentation by Joe Ward regarding Island security:  Mr. Ward spoke about security on the island 
and handed out brochures regarding ways to make our homes safer. 
 
Adjournment:  There being no other business, a motion by Tom Bender and seconded by Neil 
Myers carried and the meeting adjourned at 8:10pm. 
 


Submitted by:  Secretary   Approved by:  President 


 


 
 








ACC Report to 


Board of Directors 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


June 22, 2014 


 


Committee Members:  Leigh Dawkins, Ramsey Greene; Dave Rigdon; Gary 


Wraalstad 


 


 


 


Approved: 


 


Singleton – 16511 Innerarity Point Road.  Request to remove three trees: 


 


1.  Approved removal of one tree that was within ten feet of house. 


2. Approved removal of one tree that was between two larger trees and met 


criterion for thinning. 


3. Approved removal of one tree whose bulk overhung neighbor’s yard and 


met criterion for thinning. 


 


Trowt – 16521 Innerarity Point Road.  Request to remove one tree: 


 


 Approved removal of one tree that was within ten feet of house. 


 


 


Desposito – 5460 North Shore Road.  Request to remove one tree: 


 


 Approved removal of one tree that was within ten feet of house. 


 


Disapproved: 


 


Gyorkos – 16531 Innerarity Point Road.  Request to remove one tree: 


 


 Owners stated the following reasons for removal: 


 


1.  Tree has grown too large 


2. It keeps the neighbors awake because of constant tree droppings. 


3. It requires too much upkeep to roof and gutters. 


4. Trimming the tree has become expensive and uncostworthy. 


 


Disapproved because the tree did not meet any criteria for removal.   


 


 


 







Keller – 16541 Innerarity Point Road.  Removal of one large pine tree. 


 


 Owner stated the following reasons for removal: 


 


1.  Sways in wind. 


2. Ground area at the tree base can be very wet 


3. While the pine is healthy, It is near an oak that recently fell, is reportedly 


termite infested and caused damage to neighbor’s property. 


4. Preemptive measure to protect the Gyorkos property, power pole and 


power line and to avoid having it fall due to high wind, termite 


infestation and/or weak root system due to ground wetness. 


 


This request was disapproved because the reasons for removal did not 


meet any established criteria. 


 


Under Construction: 


 


Miller – 5830 Red Cedar Street.  The Request for Approval process was never 


completed by the homeowner.  Repeated attempts to resolve this situation have 


been unsuccessful. 


 


Completed: 


 


None 


 


Pending contact from property owner: 


 


None 


 


Other: 


 


Pine tree removal guidelines need to be established with input from the Board. 


 


Miller situation needs to be resolved. 


 


 


 


Peg Gilmore, Chair 


 


 


 


 








As approved at October 19, 2014 BOD Meeeting 


 


 


 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


Board of Directors Meeting 


June 22, 2014 


 


Call to Order:  A quorum being present, the quarterly meeting of the IIA, Inc. Board of 


Directors was called to order at 4 pm on June 22, 2014, at the 5830 Red Cedar Street by 


Brooke Ager, President.   The required notice was posted on the Community Bulletin Board 


with more than a 48-hour notice.  


 


Board members present: Glen Barbee, Peg Gilmore, Leigh Dawkins, Donna Tinker, Brooke 


Agers, Joe Ward and Ray Moody 


 


Board members absent:   None 


 


Others Present:  Norma Huck, Nancy Monish, Neil Myers, Rod Powell and Martha 


Desposito 


 


Approval of Minutes: Glenn Barbee moved to approve the minutes of the April 6, 2014, 


meeting with Joe Ward seconding. Motion passed unanimously.  


 


Visitor’s Comments: 


 


Causeway Improvement Presentation by Rod Powell:  Rod Powell reviewed the turnover 


of the causeway to the MSBU.  County, State or Federal property can avail itself of FEMA 


benefits.  Flooding presents health and safety issues in that emergency vehicles, including 


helicopters cannot access the island.  The solution is the make changes (culvert, 


bulkhead or Bailey bridge) to the causeway that would preclude flooding.  Peg Gilmore 


moved and Donna Tinker seconded a motion to authorize the President to pursue this 


matter.  Motion carried unanimously.  President Brooke Agers will review Mr. Powell’s input 


and send a letter to each county commissioner soliciting their support in this effort. 


 


Nancy Monish addressed the subject of trees and shrubs encroaching on North Shore 


Way to the extent that traffic is affected. 


 


Officer’s – 


 


President Report - None 


Treasurer Report -   See Attached 


Secretary Report - None 


 


 


 


Committee:   


 







Revitalization Committee: 


 


Martha Desposito reported that Joinders have been received as follows: 


 


 124 Properly signed 


   14 Returned for proper signature 


    6 Missing initial 


  10 Have problems that need to be resolved. 


 


She further reported that Innerarity Island Development has indicated that they will return 


theirs in about a week. 


 


She distributed names of local owners who have not responded to various board 


members so that their vote can be solicited. 


 


ACC Committee – See attached. 


 


Discussion – 


 


As to ACC’s request for input regarding criteria for pine tree removal, the Board 


unanimously felt that there should be no distinction between types of trees. 


 


As to the Miller situation, the Board decided by acclamation to have EPM send a letter 


informing the Millers of the violation.  Brooke Agers will draft letter and contact EPM.  


 


Gate Committee -  Joe Ward reported that the gate is now working after circuit board 


repair which was not caused by the flood. 


 


Visitor Norma Huck addressed the matter of closing the gate during the day.  It was 


explained that this would be a matter for the membership to handle at the annual 


meeting. 


 


Roads Committee – There was no report from the Chairman but President Brooke Agers 


noted that arrows have been painted on the North Shore Drive speed bump and that 


the red poles at our entry have been repainted white. 


 


Gate Camera Maintenance – Glenn Barbee reported that the problem with one of the 


cameras has been fixed. 


 


Gate Beautification/Garden Club – See attached report. 


 


Discussion:  Improvements to Community lot was tabled until after Revitalization is 


complete so we will know the cost of revitalization before expending any monies. 


 


The Board did agree to additional mowing of the community lot. 


 


ROW, Greenways & Community Park Lawn Maintenance Committee – No report. 


 







Discussion:  Ken Bolton, Chair, will be contacted concerning asking Steve Grey to mow 


the Community Lot more frequently.  


 


Nominations:  No report 


 


Picnic Committee – Leigh Dawkins agreed to handle the annual picnic and will contact 


BOD members by email with plans. 


 


Finance Committee – See Treasurer’s Report 


 


History Committee – No report 


 


Old Business: 


 


1.  Front gate sign – Donna Tinker will have a strip for letters affixed to the sign.  The 


previous sign is not repairable.  She will add our website address to the sign as a 


permanent display. 


2. BP/New Horizons claim for community lot -   Glenn reported that waterfront owners 


who have filed claims have been successful.  He has been contacted by James 


Dorgan, Atty, who will handle our claim on a 15% contingency basis.  A motion by 


Glenn Barbee and seconded by Peg Gilmore to pursue our claim suing Mr. Dorgan 


carried unanimously. 


3. IIDC Water – No one has yet received a bill from Gulf Breeze. 


4. Greenway Committee Chair – Ken Bolton has agreed to continue as Greenway 


Committee Chair. 


5. Directory – no action pending revitalization effort so that new documents can be 


included. 


 


New Business:  


 


1.  Impact fee request made to EPM – Ray Moody has reviewed the situation and 


determined that the requests for refund are not from previously unidentified 


owners, but rather from owners who had not yet received a refund. 


2. King Yard/ Yard Maintenance Standards – Peg Gilmore recommended that lawn 


maintenance standards be established.  Glenn Barbee said that the County has 


standards and rather than reinvent the wheel we should research these standards.  


Brooke Agers will pursue this matter, will ask EPM to look at King’s yard and will 


check with Country as to their standards.   Ray Moody indicated that Rod Powell 


may have some knowledge in this area.   


3. Fees for violations – Brooke Agers will talk to Heron Forest to see how they handle 


violations.  This matter was tabled until after Revitalization is complete. 


4. 16330 N. Shore Drive culvert and drainage collapse during floor – We have 


received a letter from the owners requesting that damage be repaired.  Per Glenn 


Barbee, the culvert is ours and is rusted and defective and the grate presents a 







potential safety hazard.  Glenn will contact Vann Goodloe and together they will 


investigate solutions and report back to the BOD. 


5. Island Security -  Request by some residents to investigate private security patrol 


was tabled until after Revitalization is complete due to financial concerns. 


6. Causeway flooding – See Visitor’s Comments. 


7. Flood Mitigation Report from company in Wyoming.  -  Ray Moody will review. 


8. Perdido Bay Water Quality Pilot Project – See attached report. 


Adjournment: There being no other business, Glenn Barbee moved and Peg Gilmore 


seconded that the meeting be adjourned. Motion carried unanimously and meeting was 


adjourned at 6:09pm. 


 


Submitted by:  Secretary   Approved by:  President 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







ACC Report to 


Board of Directors 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


June 22, 2014 


 


Committee Members:  Leigh Dawkins, Ramsey Greene; Dave Rigdon; Gary Wraalstad 


 


Approved: 


 


Singleton – 16511 Innerarity Point Road.  Request to remove three trees: 


 


1.  Approved removal of one tree that was within ten feet of house. 


2. Approved removal of one tree that was between two larger trees and met criterion for 


thinning. 


3. Approved removal of one tree whose bulk overhung neighbor’s yard and met criterion for 


thinning. 


 


Trowt – 16521 Innerarity Point Road.  Request to remove one tree: 


 


 Approved removal of one tree that was within ten feet of house. 


 


Desposito – 5460 North Shore Road.  Request to remove one tree: 


 


 Approved removal of one tree that was within ten feet of house. 


 


Disapproved: 


 


Gyorkos – 16531 Innerarity Point Road.  Request to remove one tree: 


 


 Owners stated the following reasons for removal: 


 


1.  Tree has grown too large 


2. It keeps the neighbors awake because of constant tree droppings. 


3. It requires too much upkeep to roof and gutters. 


4. Trimming the tree has become expensive and uncostworthy. 


 


Disapproved because the tree did not meet any criteria for removal.   


 


Keller – 16541 Innerarity Point Road.  Removal of one large pine tree. 


 


 Owner stated the following reasons for removal: 


 


1.  Sways in wind. 


2. Ground area at the tree base can be very wet 


3. While the pine is healthy, It is near an oak that recently fell, is reportedly termite infested 


and caused damage to neighbor’s property. 


4. Preemptive measure to protect the Gyorkos property, power pole and power line and 


to avoid having it fall due to high wind, termite infestation and/or weak root system 


due to ground wetness. 


 


This request was disapproved because the reasons for removal did not meet any 


established criteria. 







 


Under Construction: 


 


Miller – 5830 Red Cedar Street.  The Request for Approval process was never completed by the 


homeowner.  Repeated attempts to resolve this situation have been unsuccessful. 


 


Completed: 


 


None 


 


Pending contact from property owner: 


 


None 


 


Other: 


 


Pine tree removal guidelines need to be established with input from the Board. 


 


Miller situation needs to be resolved. 


 


 


Peg Gilmore, Chair 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


A REPORT 
June5, 2014 


Perdido Bay/Escambia and 


Innerarity Island 
Innerarity Island Homeowners 


An off agenda item “Perdido Bay Waterways” was added openly into the meeting – 


introduced by Frank Berko, recent homeowner from California, concerned about the 


quality and cleanliness of the Bay. 


Like others who move here – Berko was attracted by the network of waterways, and 


the water itself in Perdido Bay. Berko used the Casablanca movie and Humphrey 


Bogart’s answer to why he moved to Casablanca analogy – Rick Rick’s answer was 


he moved to Casablanca “for the water”… Claude Rains Officer said, “We are in a 


desert!” – And Rick’s responded with “I guess I was misled!” Berko, also feels misled 


in his move to Pensacola… 


The Berko’s bought a bay waterfront home, and sees very little fish, substance of 


every type floating in the water – the water is brown in color – and the Bay is losing 


sea grass to produce fish growth. For years Jackie Lane who authors “Friends of 


Perdido Bay” and her husband who was a Microbiologist - have tracked the water 


quality problem in the Bay. Jackie and her husband has focused on International 


Paper feeding paper processing effluent directly into the Bay. She is highly 


concerned about continued pollution from IP. 


Gene Valentino, Commissioner, asked to bring this item up for further discussion in 







other forums, and invited Berko into the effort. 


Perdido Bay Project 


The Perdido Bay waterways project effort continued with meetings at Triggers 


where several of us met for coffee with Gene Valentino. Concerned citizens for the 


Bay attending included Frank Berko, Dave Rigdon, Bucky Lindsey, and Jackie 


Lane. 


The project advanced by invitation from Gene Valentino to meet at the Perdido 


Key Chamber offices on Perdido Key. The meeting expanded with technical input 


from Chips Kirchenfeld, and support from Sava Varazo – both recognized as highly 


qualified and renowned EPA Microbiologists. 


Gene Valentino took charge of the project. Gene sees the Perdido Bay waterways 


fitting into the Escambia county driven efforts/project in Innerarity Island and has 


earmarked the effort as “Innerarity Island pilot” where all the issues of drinking 


water/sewage system – floodwater runoff and spillover all fit into the umbrella of 


Perdido Bay waters. 


The project – 


 Stormwater committee is being proposed assembled 


by Gene Valentino for Escambia Bay 


 Dry ground Escambia County Waterways fecal 


bacteria Screening and Source Elimination Project 


testing sites 50+ locations 


 International Paper retesting program to identify 


and verify their treatment system – and effluents 


entry into Perdido Bay. Specific IP test points and 


water quality criteria to be added by the EPA into 


the testing 


 Follow up by EPA into the mix of water storm overflow, 


and development projects which displace natural water 


purification through the soil displaced by properties and 


with building/development footprint replacing natural 


purification through the soil. 


Innerarity Island will be in the forefront of this effort. Gene Valentino said a 1-hout 


Blab TV broadcast is planned on his efforts highlighting Innerarity Island and the 


Escambia county efforts on contract utilities, county effort and Perdido Bay 


waterways. 


The next update is scheduled following the testing and when the results are 


obtained/analyzed. The next input/update is expected in 90-120days but the testing 


may be extended delaying the next report. 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 


 







Finance Report June 22, 2014   


Cash balance @ May 31, 2014   $41,858 


Assessments: 
Budgeted Assessments for 2014     55,000 
Collected through May      51,770  
Unpaid assessments @ May 31, 2014     $9246 


 


Legal fees: 


 


Impact fee refunds: 
 Total to be refunded  $13,500 
 Refunds to date    12,500 
 


 


Gate and Community Lot Beautification Committee Report 
 
The Gate Beautification committee would like to purchase a concrete bench to place under the oak tree 
to sit on when we work at the gate. The cost would be approximately $70 for the bench, liquid nails and 
blocks to place it on.  
The Community Lot Beautification committee would like to request funds to improve our lot.  
1. Split rail fence approximately 150 feet across the lot. $1500  
2. Concrete walkway to the pier. $2000  
3. One picnic table to match the existing two. $ 400  
4. Bench seat installed on pier. $ 200  
5. A long range plan to pave the parking area in front of the split rail fence.  
Before we have scheduled road work performed by Roads Inc., in 2016, I propose that we obtain an 
estimate to pave the parking area along the front of our community lot. The paving could be 
accomplished at the same time and would be cost effective. This is a long range plan and the price is not 
included in the estimate for our lot improvement. I hope to accomplish this within two years.  
We are very fortunate to have an anonymous donor that will contribute $1000 towards the purchase of  
a split rail fence.  
So I ask the board may we spend $4100 towards these improvements. With the assistance of our donor  
all of these improvements will cost us $3100. 


Coastal Law 10/13/2013 712 Meeting with Brooke,Peg, Virginia and Ray also draft letter to owners


Coastal Law 11/25/2013 650 MRTA issues and board notice


Coastal Law 12/23/2013 1000 Prepare for and attend annual meeting


Coastal Law 1/27/2014 1700 Work on MRTA project


Coastal Law 2/26/2014 4484 Work on MRTA project


Coastal Law 3/25/2014 1325 Work on MRTA project


Coastal Law 4/25/2014 2475 Work on MRTA project


Coastal Law 6/20/2014 5000 Copy and mailing cost


Coastal Law 6/18/2014 1670 Work on MRTA project Unpaid


19016








Approved at 1-18-15 BOD meeting 


 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


Board of Directors Meeting 


October 19, 2014 


 


Call to Order:  A quorum being present, the quarterly meeting of the IIA, Inc. Board of 


Directors was called to order at 4pm at 5740 Red Cedar Street by Brooke Agers, President.   


The required notice was posted on the Community Bulletin Board with more than a 48-


hour notice.  


 


Board members present:  Brooke Agers, Peg Gilmore, Leigh Dawkins, Ray Moody and 


Glenn Barbee. 


 


Board members absent:  Donna Tinker and Joe Ward 


 


Others Present:  Ken Bolton, Neal Myers, Steve Grey, Cheryl Kelly of Ethridge Property 


Management and Jackie Winkelman of Russell Bayou. 


 


Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the June 22, 2014 were approved by acclamation. 


 


Guest Speaker:  Jackie Winkelman of Russell Bayou discussed the possibility of closing the 


gate 24/7.  Russell Bayou is looking into the cost of a manned gate or monitoring by Virtual 


Security System and asked if we would consider sharing the cost.  Cheryl Kelly will get 


costs to man the gate. 


 


Officer’s: 


 


President Report – Brooke Agers reported that the BP letter was ready for mailing; the 


BOD agreed that it should be mailed. 


 


Treasurer Report – See Finance Committee below. 


 


Secretary Report - None 


 


Committee:   


 


Covenants Revitalization – Submitted by Rray Moody for Martha Desposito: 


 


Covenant Revitalization Report 10-19-14 


Joinders needed for a majority = 240 


Current Joinders in hand = 240 


Need some additional Joinders in case some get rejected. 


Next steps: 







Attorneys will send By-laws and covenants to Florida Department of Economic 


Opportunity(FDEO) for their review and approval. They have 60 days to review. 


Once FDEO approves Attorneys will file Articles of Incorporation ( in our case also 


By-laws?) with Division of Corporations- Department of State (Division) 


Within 30 days of approval by the Division the Covenants, By-laws and Articles 


must be filed with the Clerk of Circuit Court. 


Immediately after recording, a copy of the approved documents must be 


mailed to all parcel owners. 


ACC Committee – Peg Gilmore reported that there were two requests presented to 


ACC: 


1.  Justin Miller on Red Cedar -  Request for remodeling  and landscaping was 


approved.  The work is complete. 


2. Tom Gramlich on 16 326 North Shore Drive - Request for tree removal and 


pool was approved. 


 


Finance  Committee – See attached report. 


 


Gate Committee  - No report 


 


Roads Committee – Vann Goodloe’s report was given by Brooke Agers who presented 


an updated Master Road Plan.  The culvert at 16330 was damaged during the May flood.  


Roads Inc is the only bidder for repairing the two damaged culverts for a cost of 


$20,957.49.   


 


Discussion:  Leigh suggested we get a bid from Larry Bellamy of Larry’s Masonry.  EPM uses 


this company and like them.  Glenn will call Larry to solicit his interest in bidding. 


 


Gate Camera Maintenance – Glenn Barbee reported that all is currently running fine and 


that he is working on a third camera to record license tags. 


 


Gate Beautification/Garden Club -  No report.   


 


Discussion:  It was noted that there is a water meter, but after reporting to Innerarity Island 


Development Corporation that we were receiving no bill, it was felt that Dennison was 


donating the water. 


 


ROW, Greenways & Community Park Lawn Maintenance Committee –  Ken Bolton 


reported as follows: 


 


 Mike Gray continues to be the choice for right of way mowing and greenway 


maint.   Mike has just completed the 5th  r-o-w mowing/community park for 2014 on Sept 


16th and payment was requesting in the amount of $850.00.   The budget allows for 6 r-


o-w mowing’s per fiscal year, and I plan to conclude with this 6th mowing within the next 







few weeks    Mike also is due to complete the 2nd of 2 greenway mowing’s at a cost each 


of $1000.00, payment will be requested once work has been completed and 


approved.    Mike and I are in discussions for a new contract for fiscal year 2015 but have 


not agreed on a new contract as yet.   Mike has requested an additional $100.00 per 


cutting for 2015.  This additional amount is needed to offset the increased costs of 


maintaining equipment.   If approved , the new costs for r o w mowing’s will be increased 


to $950.00 per cutting, the greenway will remain at $1,000.00 per cut.      


 


Discussion:  The increase to $950 was approved by acclamation.  The possibility of cutting 


the park and the gate area twice a month was tabled until after completion of 


Revitalization. 


 


Nominating Committee:  Glenn Barbee noted that the name of the Nominating 


Committee Chair needs to be changed on the Website and that we should keep the 


number of Directors at seven. 


 


Picnic Committee – There will be no picnic this year. 


 


History Committee – Peg Gilmore reported that she will update the History and have it 


ready for the new Board in 2015. 


 


Old Business: 


 


Front Gate Sign – Donna Tinker has the letters.  We still need a strip to hold them on the 


sign. 


 


Directory – On hold pending Revitalization so Covenants and Restrictions can be 


included. 


 


16330 North Shore Road culverts and Drainage Collapse during flood - See Roads 


Committee report above. 


 


New Business:  


 


1.  Causeway letter – See President’s report above. 


 


2.  Red Clay and sand lot fill on North Shore Road – Peg Gilmore said that she had 


been told when she joined ACC that red fill sand was not red clay (Kyle Roberts 


was the example.)  Discussion was that EPM look at the dirt and if appropriate 


send the homeowners a letter citing the covenants.  Then we decided it would 


not be fruitful to do until the covenants are revitalized. 


 


3.  Annual meeting agenda items – EPM will prepare the documents for the 


upcoming annual meeting in coordination with Brooke Agers.  Glenn Barbee 


pointed out that the Nominating Committee for 2015 should be announced at 


the annual meeting. 







Adjournment: There being no other business, Glenn Barbee moved and Leigh Dawkins 


seconded that the meeting be adjourned. Motion carried unanimously and meeting was 


adjourned at 5:48 pm. 


 


Submitted by:  Secretary   Approved by:  President 


 


 


 


 








 


NOTE: THESE ARE UNAPPROVED MINUTES ONLY. THEY WILL BE REVIEWED, POSSIBLY 


AMENDED AND APPROVED AT THE NEXT BOARD/ANNUAL  MEETING. 


 


Minutes Annual Meeting 


Innerarity Island Association, Inc. 


Annual Meeting 


December 1, 2014 


 


 


I.  Call to Order:   


 


Pursuant to notice addressed to the owner of each lot of the Innerarity Island Association, 


Inc, the annual meeting was called to order at 6pm on December 1, 2014, at the Perdido 


Bay Community Center. Brooke Agers, President of the Association, presided over the 


meeting.  


 
II.   Attendance:   


 


A quorum was present with 66 owners attending. 


 


Board Members Present:   Brooke Agers, President Donna Tinker, Vice President 


    Ray Moody, Treasurer Peg Gilmore, Secretary 


    Glenn Barbee  Leigh Dawkins 


    Joe Ward 


 


Board Members Absent:  None 


 


III.   Approval of Minutes:    


 


Vann Goodloe  moved to approve the minutes of the December 9, 2013, meeting, with 


Alton Dawkins seconding.  Motion passed (unanimously). 


 


IV:  Committee Reports: 


 


a. Covenants Revitalization by Martha Desposito - Martha reported that the 


Revitalization project required 240 votes.  We received 263 with the developer not 


participating.  Seven to ten of the votes had some technical errors but were submitted 


anyway.  The project has been turned over to our attorney who will file it with the 


State.  The State will have sixty days to process so hopefully Revitalization will be 


accomplished by the end of January. 


 


b. Nominating Committee by Glenn Barbee - Glenn presented a slate of seven 


members:  Brooke Agers, Glen Barbee, Leigh Dawkins, Peg Gilmore, Ray Moody, Neil 


Myers and Donna Tinker.  There were no nominations from the floor.  Glenn’s motion 


with a second by Martha Desposito passed unanimously. 


 







Virginia Moody nominated Glenn for Chair of the 2015 Nominating Committee.  


There were no other nominations so the nomination passed by acclamation. 


 


c.  Architectural Control Committee by Peg Gilmore:  Peg reported that activity this 


past year has been low.  There were six requests for tree removal, one request 


for new home construction which was withdrawn, one request for major 


remodeling and one request for a pool.  Peg closed her report by expressing 


appreciation for the cooperation and support that the Committee has 


received from the community this year.  


 
d.  Gate Beautification Committee:  No report.   


 


Brooke’s Agers, President took this opportunity to express the community’s 


appreciation for the work done at the front gate. 


 


e.   Gate Committee Report by Joe Ward – Joe reported that it would cost $15,000   


to $18,000 to replace the gate’s operating equipment.  Thefts , crime and the  


need   to secure homes was commented upon. 


 


Discussion:  Brooke Agers  commented on the fact that Russell Bayou is 


 researching the possibility of a gate guard and is interested in cooperating with  


us in that regard. 


 


Rod Powell advised that we might consider an arm-type gate, which is less 


expensive. 


 


f.   Camera Committee by Glenn Barbee – Glenn reported that the cameras are 


working flawlessly.  The cameras did capture images of the thieves who stole  


fishing equipment from a residence. 


 


g.   Mowing Committee:  No report.   


 


Brooke Ages advised that Mike Grey does our  


 mowing,  with one more mowing to be done this year and that costs will rise  


 slightly next year. 


 


h.   Roads Committee:  No report.   


 


The Master Plan was included in the packet sent to all owners, with the next work 


to be done in 2016. 


 


V.  Finance Report  


 


Ray Moody presented the Budget for 2015.  Glenn Barbee moved with a second  


by Donna Tinker that the Budget be approved as presented.  The motion carried  


unanimously. 


 







VI:  Other Business:    


 


Mr. Bill Johnson, Director of Engineering, ECUA, accompanied by Mr. John Seymour, 


Manager, Engineering Projects, reported that the County and ECUA were working on 


an agreement whereby ECUA would assume responsibility for the water and sewer 


system. 


 


VII:  Old Business:  None 


 


VIII:  New Business: 


 


Multiple residents commented that Gulf Power needs to trim trees that encroach on 


power lines.  Residents were advised to continue calling GP for action. 


 


Brooke Agers advised that the auction for the property next to the gate received no 


bids.  She added that there is no access from North Shore Drive because the county 


deemed it not wide enough for the increased traffic flow. 


 


IX:  Adjournment:   


 


There being no other business, Kathy Goldsborough moved and Tom Stanmore 


seconded adjournment of the meeting.  Motion carried unanimously and meeting 


was adjourned at 7:20pm. 


 


Submitted by:   Secretary    Approved By:  President 


 


 





